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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0212/2008 by Ioannis Papadopoulos (Belgian), on the creation of 
landfill sites

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner maintains that waste management practices in Greece are inadmissible, which 
means that it will be fined for each disposal site failing to meet EU criteria and that, in order 
to avoid this, it is hastily creating landfill sites in the areas of Karvounari, a cattle and sheep 
breeding area, and Levkimi, a tourist area. The petitioner argues that an independent 
environmental impact survey must be carried out prior to the creation of the landfill sites, the
cost of which is being met by European taxpayers, and that funding for them should be 
stopped pending the results of the survey.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 11 July 2008. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
192(4).

3. Commission reply, received on 25 November 2008.

Landfills are regulated at Community level by Directive 1999/31/EC1 on the landfill of waste. 
This directive lays down requirements for the design, operation, closure and after-care of 
landfills. 
According to Annex I to the Landfill Directive, the location of a landfill must take into 
consideration requirements relating to:
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a) the distances from the boundary of the site to residential and recreation areas, waterways, 
water bodies and other agricultural or urban sites;

b) the existence of groundwater, coastal water or nature protection zones in the area;
c) the geological and hydrogeological conditions in the area;
d) the risk of flooding, subsidence, landslides or avalanches on the site;
e) the protection of the nature or cultural patrimony in the area.

The selection of the landfill location and the decision to authorise a landfill is to be taken by 
the competent authorities of the Member States. The landfill can be authorised only if the 
characteristics of the site with respect to the above-mentioned requirements indicate that the 
landfill does not pose a serious environmental risk. 

Landfills for hazardous waste must also be subject to an environmental impact assessment 
pursuant to Directive 85/337/EEC1 as amended by Directive 97/11/EC2 on the assessment of 
the effects of certain public and private projects on the environment. Other landfills may be 
subject to an assessment if they are likely to have significant effects on the environment. 
According to the existing Greek legislation transposing the directive, an environmental impact 
assessment is always required regarding landfill projects.

According to the information in the possession of the Commission, the landfill site of 
Karvounari has been authorised following an Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) by 
Decision 3679/24.9.2003. Likewise, for the landfill site of Levkimi, an EIA was carried out 
and the project was authorised by Decision 7293/9.8.1999. Both sites are also foreseen in the 
relevant regional waste management plans. 

The Commission, as the guardian of the Treaty, would take legal action against any Member 
State should it have enough evidence to believe that there is a breach of Community law. 
However, according to the information provided by the petitioner in this case, the 
Commission believes that both sites are in compliance with the requirements laid down in the 
above-mentioned EC legislation and, therefore, no breach of Community law can be 
established.

4. Commission reply, received on 26 October 2009.

Following additional information sent by various complainants (the petitioner being also one 
of them) the Commission decided to open an infringement case (2009/4306) and, on 14 July 
2009, asked the government of the Hellenic Republic to give its position on the alleged 
breaches of EU law and send the appropriate supporting documents (how the requirements 
under Annex I have been met, if all the necessary permits have been delivered and if the 
obligation to sort the waste entering the site has been respected). The Commission is currently 
assessing the reply sent by the Hellenic Authorities on 25 September 2009. 

Concerning the problem of landfills in Greece, the Commission would like to remind the 
overall situation, such as explained in petition 742/2007.
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Since the infringement file has been opened following a complaint from the petitioner, he will 
be kept informed of the evolution of the case within the framework of the complaint. It should 
be noted that a meeting has already taken place between Commission officials and the 
complainant, beginning of October 2009, in the context of the infringement case. 

The Commission will keep the Committee on petitions informed of progress on this file.

5. Commission reply, received on 2 September 2010.

As stated in the previous communication, following information sent by various complainants 
(the petitioner being also one of them) the Commission decided to open an infringement case, 
and asked the government of the Hellenic Republic to provide its position on the alleged 
breaches of EU law and send the appropriate supporting documents. The Commission has 
taken a proactive approach in this case by meeting the petitioner (in his quality of 
complainant) on 14.10.2009, and the Greek authorities on 25.11.2009 and 8.12.2009.

In its detailed replies (dated 31.3.2010 and 11.06.2010) the Commission informed the 
complainant that no breach of EU law could be identified. 

According to the information in the possession of the Commission, the landfill site of 
Karvounari has been authorised following an Environmental Impact Assessment by Decision 
3679/24.9.2003. Likewise, for the landfill site of Levkimi, an EIA was carried out and the 
project was authorised by Decision 7293/9.8.1999. Both sites are also foreseen in the relevant 
regional waste management plans. Furthermore, the public has been consulted and had the 
opportunity to submit its observations for both sites. It should be remembered that, according 
to Directive 85/337/EEC1, Member States are responsible for determining if a landfill should 
be opened and for selecting the appropriate site. Furthermore, the Commission can examine 
the substance of an EIA study only when a Member State has committed a manifest error of 
assessment2 which has not been the case in this situation.

Concerning the landfill of Karvounari, the Greek authorities submitted documentation proving 
that the landfill is operating in full compliance with the requirements of EU legislation (there 
is adequate control of the waste that is entering the site, a registry is kept at the entry, 
inspections are carried out on site, the leachates are dealt with satisfactorily and no leakage 
has occurred, the "pipe" mentioned by the complainant, which ended outside the landfill, was 
used during the construction phase and is now closed). The landfill did indeed start operating 
in January 2009 without any valid permit and in breach of EU legislation. Nevertheless, this 
breach has been corrected with the issuance of a permit on 10 April 2009. 

Concerning the landfill of Levkimi, and as previously mentioned, an EIA was carried out and 
the project was authorised by Decision 7293/9.8.1999 (this study did mention the existence of 
rivers in the area). Furthermore, the Greek authorities provided sufficient elements to prove 
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that the underground water that had been found during the construction of the site did not 
reveal the existence of an "underground lake" as the complainant claimed, but was due to 
rainwater being retained by the clay found underground the landfill (one of the characteristics 
of the clay being its impermeability). 

The site has not started operating and, therefore, the Commission cannot at this moment 
verify whether its functioning fully complies with the prescriptions of EU environmental 
legislation. 

Finally, it should also be noted that this matter has been brought before the Greek Council of 
State on several occasions. To this date, the Greek Council of State Decisions were always in 
favour of the operators of the two landfills. Nevertheless, further trials are pending. 

Conclusions

The matter is currently being dealt with at national jurisdictional level. The Commission has, 
nonetheless, investigated the issue and concluded that no breach of EU environmental 
legislation has taken place, except for the issue of the licence for the Karvounari landfill, a 
matter which was resolved with the issuance of an adequate permit in April 2009.

6. Commission reply (REV.III), received on 20 April 2012.

The petition was discussed at the December 2011 sitting of Committee on Petitions. Since the 
petitioner has failed to provide any new information whatsoever in the meantime, the 
Commission can only repeat the position given in its previous replies. The Commission also 
wishes to give further clarifications regarding the issues raised by the petitioner.  

a) Karvounari landfill site
– Public consultation:

One of the petitioner’s allegations concerns the lack of a public consultation, as required 
under Directive 2011/92/EU on the assessment of the effects of certain public and private 
projects on the environment1. This requirement was, however, met. The Commission can cite 
four examples: 

- a meeting held on 5 February 2003 in Igoumenitsa on the study on waste management in the 
region of Epirus. This meeting was attended by representatives of the town councils and 
prefectures concerned, as well as of the media;
- on 5 August 2003, the prefecture of Thesprotia made the preliminary environmental impact 
assessment was available to the public; this was also reported in the press;
- on 5 August 2003, the prefectural council of Preveza announced that the region of Epirus 
had approved the preliminary environmental impact assessment; 
- on 29 November 2004, the Preveza authorities invited the public to attend a meeting on the 
environmental impact assessment. 

This timeline of events, although by no means exhaustive, shows that the requirement to hold 
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a public consultation was met. 

It should also be noted that Directive 2011/92/EC imposes the duty to hold a public 
consultation, but that the opinions expressed there are merely advisory in character. The 
rejection of the project by local people or the negative opinion of some authorities does not 
establish an infringement, since the consultation procedure is non-binding in nature. 

- The environmental impact assessment:

The environmental impact assessment submitted for the public consultation procedure meets 
the criteria laid down in both Directive 2011/92/EC and in Annex I of Directive 99/31/EC on 
the landfill of waste (an annex listing the factors that must be considered when selecting the 
location of a landfill site).

Indeed, the regional waste management planning body met on 15 July 2003 and unanimously 
identified and proposed the most appropriate site on which to build the landfill.

The procedure to assess the project’s environmental impact then began. The preliminary 
assessment (ref. 3014/31.7.2003) gave an overview of the main alternatives studied and 
suggested building an inter-prefectural landfill at the ‘eastern Karvounari’ site, giving the 
main reasons for this choice. The Secretary-General of the region of Epirus then officially 
approved the environmental terms of the project in decision ref. 3679/24.9.2003.

Directive 2011/92/EC does not allow the Commission to intervene with regard to the 
advisability or siting of the project, or to check the substance of the impact study and the 
environmental terms approved. All this falls under the responsibility of the national 
authorities. The only exception to this rule is if a Member State makes a clear error of 
judgment. In this instance, however, no clear error of judgment can be established, since EU 
law does not oblige Member States to conduct specific studies or take samples provided that 
the environmental impact assessment fulfils the obligations laid down in Directive 
2011/92/EC; this is the case here since the assessment refers to the direct and indirect effects 
of the project on human beings, fauna and flora; soil, water, air, climate and the landscape, as 
well as the area’s material assets and cultural heritage.

The mere existence of studies that draw different conclusions from those set out in the 
environmental impact assessment does not constitute a clear error of judgment.  

Furthermore, with regard to the complaint concerning minimum distance requirements from 
landfill sites to residential areas: EU law provides for no such requirements. 

- Leachate leakage:

Another of the petitioner’s complaints concerned the leakage of leachate and the existence of 
a pipe allegedly draining leachate away from the site.

A report dated 13 October 2009 states that no leachate runoff has been found and that the pipe 
has been blocked (sealed with cement). The decision approving the environmental terms of 
the project also sets out specific measures to seal the site against runoff and to collect and 
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manage leachate. Since the site was sealed, no leakage of leachate has yet been found to have 
taken place. A contingency plan has also been drawn up to prevent any such leakage in the 
event of an emergency. Monitoring and inspection procedures, as well as any necessary ad-
hoc renovation/preparation work, have also been provided for 

- Modus operandi of the landfill:

During the infringement procedure the Greek authorities provided the Commission with 
appropriate documentation proving that the landfill's modus operandi was in accordance with 
the directives on waste and landfill sites. It was established that there was adequate 
monitoring of waste arriving at the landfill, that a registry was kept, that the site was protected 
and guarded to stop companies or members of the public dumping unsorted waste and that 
recycling obligations were met, since contracts had been concluded with a recycling 
company. However, as stated in the supplementary documents provided by the petitioner in 
March 2012, certain problems have been discovered with regard to the modus operandi of the 
site. The Commission will therefore open a new investigation and request clarifications from 
the Greek authorities with a view to ensuring that further action is taken and that the site can 
again operate in accordance with EU environmental law. 

- Whether the site is licensed:

The Commission would also like to state that the site began operating in January 2009 without 
a valid permit, a breach of EU environmental law that could have been recognised at the time. 
On 10 April 2009, however, a permit for the management of solid, non-hazardous waste was 
granted for the site, putting an end to this state of affairs. This is now considered to be a past 
infraction which has little bearing on present events. It should be noted that the European 
Court of Justice found, in Case C-276/99, that the ‘purpose of the … procedure is to bring 
about a change in behaviour on the part of the recalcitrant State, and not to record in 
abstracto that a failure existed in the past’.

b) The Levkimi landfill

The statements made in the previous section (such as those on the advisory character of the 
public consultation) also apply with regard to the landfill site at Levkimi. 

It should first be noted that this matter has twice been brought before the Greek Council of 
State. In the first instance, the council refused to uphold the application to have the project 
cancelled, and in the second it ruled against suspending work to construct the site. Other 
appeals to the council are also pending. 

The requirement to hold a public consultation was met. On 18 November 1998, the 
prefectural council published an environmental impact assessment for a project to build a 
landfill site in the south of the island of Corfu. On 4 December 1998 seven individuals lodged 
complaints. Despite two the publication of two further notifications (on 11 February 1999 and 
9 March 1999) and of a newspaper article (on 28 April 1999) no further complaints were 
received. The assessment was therefore approved on 7 September 1999. The public was 
consulted and given the chance to give an opinion; the obligations provided for in EU law 
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were therefore met.

What is more, the environmental impact assessment meets all criteria laid down in both 
Directive 2011/92/EC and in Annex I of Directive 99/31/EC (which lists the factors that must 
be considered when selecting the location of a landfill site)

The environmental terms for the site expired on 31 December 2009. An application was made 
to renew the conditions in August 2009, and once the procedure is completed the site may be 
granted an operating permit.

On 15 June 2009, the Greek authorities submitted a request for amending the 
Decision "Construction de décharges et rehabilitation des décharges sauvages dans la région 
des Îles Ionniennes" C(2002)4705 in view of fixing a new deadline for the completion of the 
works and expenditures of the project. At the request of the Commission, the Greek 
authorities submitted additional information on 7 October 2009 and on 25 November 2009 
during a technical meeting with the Commission services. Due to the fact that the requested 
deadline and the environmental terms were very near to expiry, the Commission services 
asked the Greek authorities to submit an updated request with a new deadline, the approved 
new environmental terms as well as an updated text of specific conditions of Annex I of the 
Decision. On 31 May 2010, the national authorities submitted the updated request with a new 
deadline for the completion of the works and expenditures of the project (31/12/2010), a 
modified financial plan for the project without any modification of the budget and the 
assistance from the Cohesion Fund, and an updated text of the specific conditions. On 22 July 
2010 the Greek authorities submitted the approved new (updated) environmental terms. The 
updated environmental terms are valid until 31/12/2016 (see the approved decision C(2011) 
169 of 13/01/2011). 

Conclusion

The Karvounari site was approved and built in accordance with EU law. Some problems have, 
however, recently been found and the Commission has therefore contacted the Greek 
authorities to obtain the necessary clarifications.  
The Levkimi site would only be in breach of EU law if were brought into service, and were to 
begin operating in a manner incompatible with the requirements of EU environmental law. 


